




UPPER HEYFORD PARISH COUNCIL

Jack Goodman Jr, Lt Col, USAF (Ret), Clerk to the Council,

Hillside Cottage, High Street, Upper Heyford, Bicester OX25 5LE

Telephone: 01869 232722, Email: jackgoodman61@gmail.com
Minutes of Parish Council Meeting

21 March 2013
Present: Chairman; Lt. Gen. RC Menzies, Councillors: Jo Allen, Chris Scarrott, Pete James and Parish Clerk Jack Goodman.  
Apologies for Absence: Cllr Roger Burt
Code of Conduct: The Chairman reminded Councillors of the code of conduct requirements under the Localism Act of 2011.
Public Forum: Mr T Bigelow and Ms Angela Ford attended representing the Heyford Park Residents Association
Consideration of Dispensations: No requests for dispensations were tabled. 
Approval of Minutes: The minutes of the 12 February 2013 Council Meeting were approved by the Council as true record and signed by the Chairman and Clerk
Acknowledgement of Council Resignation: The Chairman confirmed that a letter of resignation had been received from Councillor Alison Graham. Cllr Graham has resigned from the Council for personal reasons. The Chairman formally recognised Cllr Graham for her outstanding service to the Parish. Her efforts to secure the toddlers play area for the Parish, organisation of the Diamond Jubilee celebrations and recent work to plan for a new playground are prime examples of her expertise and dedication. The Council thanks Alison for her service, wishes her well in the future. Should circumstances allow, Mrs Graham would be welcome back on the Council.
1) Matters Arising: 
a) Community Governance Review: The Chairman briefed the recommendation of the Cherwell DC Governance Review Committee. The Parish Council had recommended that the Parish be split into two. In spite of active support from Cllr Tim Hallchurch, Cllr JJ McNamara and Cllr Mike Kerford-Byrnes,  the recommendation of the Cherwell DC Committee was that Upper Heyford Parish be warded. Five Councillors to represent Upper Heyford Village, three to represent Heyford Park. Following this recommendation the Chairman and Clerk met on the 1st of November with those responsible for the recommendation, Mr James Doble, and Ms Louise Aston from the Democratic and Elections Team at Cherwell DC. The Chairman re-stated the belief of the Parish Council that the Parish should be split as the aspirations and needs of the two communities will be markedly different a Heyford Park expands. Mr Doble agreed that the eventual splitting of the Parish is the right political decision. However, he believes that warding should be the first step. He feels that Upper Heyford Village would have difficulty raising an adequate precept and that Heyford Park will need to evolve into a more permanent community before becoming a separate Parish. Mr Doble pointed out that the two Wards could operate virtually independently through the forming of sub-committees for each community. The Clerk produced a financial analysis that indicated that Upper Heyford could support an acceptable precept with a cutback in discretionary budget items. This analysis was passed to Mr Doble for his consideration. Mr Doble also agreed to commission a formal financial analysis of the two communities to accurately determine the tax base for raising of the precept in each.  The Clerk briefed that the formal consultation document will be published within two weeks. The Council will then have three weeks to respond. The full Cherwell DC Council will make their decision at their May meeting. The Parish Council agreed to respond that the splitting of the Parish at the time of the next General Election is still the preferred option. The Chairman also agreed this issue as an agenda item for the Annual Parish Meeting scheduled for 9 May. The feedback from this meeting will also be fed into Cherwell DC prior to their May Council meeting. 
b) Village Hall Project: New entrance doors will be installed on 28 March, along with push pads for the patio doors. Tiling and decoration of the entrance foyer will follow that. The Football Club has agreed to contribute £500 towards the cost of new pavilion doors. Work to specify acoustic tiling requirements is still in progress. The Clerk briefed that the completion of the project specification will be within budget. Quotes have been obtained for a new patio and for extension of the car park. Cllr Allen is preparing a grant request for that work. The Council congratulated the project committee; Cllr Allen, Kevin Allen, Ian Lough-Scott and Jack Goodman for their outstanding management of the project. 
c) Diamond Jubilee Memorial: The Clerk briefed that no action has been taken yet. 
d) Playground Project Update: The Chairman recognised with thanks the efforts of former Cllr Graham to get designs and costing for this project with a view to requesting grant funding. The Council agreed to hold this project in abeyance pending the installation of a new Councillor. 
e) Public Liability Review: Cllr Scarrott briefed that no new hazards have been noted since the previous Council meeting. The Clerk briefed that the pothole at the top of the High Street, and the eroded manhole cover at Rising Hill, have been reported to OCC Highway. This report has been acknowledged by OCC and taken for action.  The Chairman cited an article in our Insurer’s periodic magazine that recommends a system of documentation to record and track hazards. The Clerk agreed to work with the Chairman to produce a recommendation for the consideration of the Council. 
f) Registration of Village Green: The Clerk briefed that the recently discovered documents showing purchase of the cemetery area of the Village Green by the Parish in 1919 are now with the Oxfordshire County Council solicitors for vetting. When this is complete action to register the Green can progress.  
g) Wall Project: The Clerk briefed that the contract for repair of the Somerton Road wall fronting the allotments and playing field is in progress. Barring unsuitable weather, the contract is scheduled for completion by 5 April.
h) New Bank Account: After studying relevant documents, The Council authorised the Clerk to change the Council bank accounts to Unity Trust Bank. They specialise in charity and local council banking services and can provide enhanced service, particularly the option for full internet banking services. 
i) Cemetery Shed: The Council ratified previous decision to use planting to mask the cemetery shed.
2) Finance:

a) Current Expenditure and Financial Position: The Clerk presented and briefed the current budget status and expenditure/receipts ledger for transactions since last Council meeting. The summary record indicates an outturn for the financial year well within budget Relevant extracts were given to each Councillor for their files and are also attached to these Minutes for the record. The Chairman thanked the Clerk for his excellent management of the accounts throughout the year. 
b) PAYE Changes: The Clerk briefed that HMRC is changing the reporting requirements for PAYE. The payroll service currently used by the Council, Douglas Tonks Ltd, has indicated that their charges will double. The Clerk pointed out that service from the provider has been less than satisfactory. The Clerk recommended the termination of the contract. The Clerk will revert to using software provided free by HMRC to generate the required reports for HMRC. The Council approved this change. 
c) Annual Governance Review: The Clerk reviewed the systems of internal controls used by the Council to ensure adequate financial controls are in place. Answers to the questions in Section 2 of the Annual Audit form were annotated and approved by the Council.

3) New Business:
a) Vacant Council Seat:  The Clerk briefed that Declaration of Vacancy has been posted. If no election is requested by a group of 10 or more electors by the 27th of March, the Council will be free to co-opt a member on to the Council. The Council would like to encourage electors from the Heyford Park community to put themselves forward for co-option. The Clerk will insure adequate publicity for the vacancy and will circulate information on the job, and a questionnaire to those interested. The Council will plan to hold interviews from 22 April April through 3 May with the new member being co-oted on the 9th of May.
b) Appointment of Allotment Trustee: The term of Kevin Allen as an allotment trustee ends in May. The Council agreed to invite Kevin to continue in post. The Chairman will approach Mr Allen. 

c) Cemetery Contract: The Clerk reported that Mr Keith Probbitts has been approached to re-bid for cemetery cutting this season. Mr Probbitts offered to cut every two weeks at £135 per cut, or every three weeks at £150 per cut. The Chairman pointed out that the condition of our cemetery is a source of pride and that we should try and maintain that. He pointed out that although money would be saved with three week cuts, that would be negated if more than three additional cuts are required in the year. The Council agreed to contract for bi-weekly cuts. The Clerk was asked to separately contact Green Scythe to get a quote from them for periodic trimming of cemetery hedges. The Clerk was also asked to contract for a cemetery cut prior to Easter, weather permitting. 
4) Correspondence: 
a) Parishioners Letter, High Street Verges: A Parishioner has complained about debris being deposited on the verge in High Street from construction work at nearby house. The Council agreed this was unacceptable and instructed the Clerk to approach the householder to request clean up. The same householder also has a drain pipe emptying onto public property. The Clerk was instructed to follow up on this as well. 
b) Letter from Bicester and Kidlington Ramblers: The letter outlined a scheme for the Ramblers group to clear debris and growth from local footpaths. The Clerk was asked to contact the organisation to find out more about how the scheme would work.
5) Planning Applications: Planning applications for the period were briefed and log passed to Councillors. 
6) Any Other Business: The Clerk briefed that the Council contract for fire inspections has been switched from Chubb to MCFP company of Bicester who have all relevant accreditation and are considerably cheaper. 

7) Date of Next Meeting: 18 April 2013
The Chairman closed the meeting at 8:30 PM
Approved 18 April 2013
Lt Gen RC Menzies
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